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Main Points

● The National Nature Assessment should be based on an inclusive definition of nature that
recognizes the value of people and human-stewarded landscapes.

● Private landowners are a key audience of the assessment because they are the primary stewards of
America’s lands and waters, possess knowledge that can benefit the assessment’s development,
and could use the assessment to access markets that produce conservation and climate benefits.

● To be effective, the National Nature Assessment must have the trust of private landowners. It is
essential that they have assurances that the assessment will not compromise their property rights
or livelihoods.

Introduction

The Property and Environment Research Center (PERC) appreciates the opportunity to provide
input on the development of the National Nature Assessment (NNA). We believe such an
assessment can inform and improve initiatives like “America the Beautiful” and its aspiration to
foster a more collaborative and incentive-driven approach to conservation. Improving our
understanding of the natural world’s condition at local, regional, and national scales can also help
ensure conservation efforts are targeted to areas of the greatest importance. Appreciating the
relative abundance or scarcity of nature’s components can also improve the valuation of assets,
such as areas of land, in conservation decision-making. For the assessment to be effective,
however, it should take into account local knowledge as well as the interests of local
communities and private landowners.

PERC is the national leader in market solutions for conservation, with over 40 years of research
and a network of respected scholars and practitioners. Through research, law and policy, and
innovative field conservation programs, PERC explores how aligning incentives for
environmental stewardship produces sustainable outcomes for land, water, and wildlife. Founded
in 1980, PERC is nonprofit, nonpartisan, and proudly based in Bozeman, Montana.

Defining Nature

The concept of nature is commonly defined in the negative. It is viewed as those things that are
not human and where people are absent.1 This popular concept of nature has also often assumed
that the environment possesses a kind of inherent equilibrium if left unmolested by man.
Concepts such as these were driving forces in the early conservation movement and are evident
in the mission statements of agencies such as the U.S. National Park Service to “preserve
unimpaired” certain areas of land. These concepts also persist to this day in disciplines such as
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rewilding, the idea of restoring landscapes to an arbitrary point in time when they are thought to
represent a similarly arbitrary ideal.2

To be useful, however, the NNA should not adopt a definition of nature rooted in these concepts.
To do so would ignore the fact that human beings have been present in the United States for at
least 16,000 years and have been modifying their environment ever since.3 This risks repeating
past mistakes that now jeopardize the health of species and ecosystems. For example, Indigenous
people used fire to manage and shape California’s Yosemite Valley before they were evicted to
make room for a national park.4 The loss of this management, within the park and on other
federal lands in California, has contributed to disrupted fire regimes that now threaten the
survival of giant sequoias as a species.5

If we applied such an exclusive definition to the NNA, we would likely discover there is very
little nature to be found in our country. An exclusive definition would also ignore the
contributions human-dominated landscapes such as rangelands, agricultural lands, and city parks
make to the conservation of species and provision of ecosystem services.6 Finally, such a
definition would ignore the reality that landscapes and species populations are dynamic and that
there is a lack of scientific evidence supporting the idea of an inherent “balance of nature.”7

Landscapes can undergo immense changes with or without human presence, such as by
glaciation or seismic activity.8 Similarly, the fossil record shows that species populations have
been rising, ebbing, rising again, and going extinct since long before human beings departed the
trees for the savannah.9
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For the NNA to be useful it should adopt an inclusive definition of nature encompassing
landscapes that are domesticated and tamed and where people are understood as strands in the
web of life along with other species. At the same time, the definition must not be so
encompassing that it loses all practical meaning.

Primary Audiences

If the NNA adopts an inclusive, values-based definition of nature, then private landowners must
be treated as a key audience. Specifically, landowners must have confidence the NNA is not a
threat to their property or livelihoods, especially if the NNA is to benefit from the access and
information only landowners can provide. The NNA also has the potential to give landowners
useful information that can help them access ecological mitigation, carbon sequestration, and
emerging biodiversity credit markets.

Approximately 60 percent of the United States is privately owned. This gives private parties the
lion’s share of influence over nature.10 For example, 80 percent of American grasslands, one of
the continent’s most productive habitats, and one with value for carbon sequestration are
privately owned.11 In places like the Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem, where PERC is
headquartered, these privately owned grasslands provide as much as 80 percent of the winter
range for migratory big-game species, 93 percent of important bird habitat, and 39 percent of the
dispersal routes connecting Yellowstone’s grizzly bears with those of the Greater Continental
Divide Ecosystem.12 Additionally, 75 percent of the nation’s wetlands and 56 percent of its
forests are in private or tribal ownership.13 These lands filter more than 25 percent of the nation’s
freshwater supply, provide flood control, and support commercial fisheries.14 With nearly half of
all species managed under the federal Endangered Species Act depending on private lands for 80
percent or more of their habitat, these lands are also essential to recovering endangered and
threatened species.15

Producing an authoritative assessment will depend a great deal on cultivating the trust and
cooperation of private landowners. This is likely to be challenging due to persistent distrust of
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the federal government, especially by rural landowners.16 The NNA must make a clear and
compelling case that it is not a vehicle through which private property rights will be
compromised. It is important to clearly convey that the NNA will not be used to develop
restrictive regulations on the use of lands, waters, and wildlife. Moreover, the economic and
other benefits the NNA might provide private landowners should be made clear and widely
communicated. This includes how the NNA will be used to guide the development of economic
incentives for conservation.

Identifying and Engaging Relevant Knowledge Sources

As the primary stewards of American lands, private landowners are also key sources of local
knowledge about the state of nature in a given area. The need for farmers, ranchers, and forest
landowners to derive a livelihood from their land gives them the incentive to know and
understand the details of the land’s health. The NNA will benefit from tapping into the
knowledge held by private landowners, especially those that own large acreages.

To access the knowledge private landowners possess, the NNA will need to actively
communicate with and listen to landowners early and often. Ideal avenues for engagement
include rural conservation districts, university cooperative extensions, industry associations such
as the Montana Stockgrowers Association, and local conservation organizations with a track
record of collaborating with landowners.17

Early engagement should focus on building trust by being transparent about what the NNA is,
what it seeks to achieve, and how it will be used. Engagement efforts should also focus on
building trust with landowners by establishing assurances that the NNA will not infringe on their
property rights. This phase should also assure landowners that participation in the NNA is
voluntary, will not impose unreasonable costs on participants, and clearly identify any benefits
stemming from participation.

Ongoing engagement should reiterate respect for private property rights and the potential
benefits of participating in the NNA. It should also inform landowners how they can participate.
If possible, incentives for participation should be formulated and used.

Conclusion

By improving our understanding of the world around us, the National Nature Assessment can be
a valuable conservation tool. For the assessment to live up to its potential, however, it must be
based on a practical definition of nature that is inclusive of human beings and that integrates an
accurate scientific understanding of the dynamic nature of our planet. It must also inspire the
trust and cooperation of private landowners who steward the majority of the nation’s land, water,
and wildlife habitat. For this to happen, the assessment must be transparent about its purpose and
objectives, engage with landowners early and often, and demonstrate respect for private property

17 Ex supra 14.

16 Bonnie, Robert, Emily Pechar Diamond, and Elizabeth Rowe. "Understanding rural attitudes toward the
environment and conservation in America." Nicholas Institute for Environmental Policy Solutions, Duke
University (2020).



rights. Doing so will likely improve the data set available to the NNA initiative and encourage
the kinds of collaborative conservation efforts that form the basis of initiatives such as “America
the Beautiful.” Thank you for the opportunity to contribute our thoughts to this development
process.


